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The September 21 General Meeting: 
Development Developments 
One neighbor’s idea of a good development in the neigh-
borhood is another’s idea of over-scale, overly-dense de-
struction of the fabric of the community. But one thing is 
clear: there are a lot of big 
projects underway in our 
neighborhood and others 
on the horizon. Keeping 
a careful watch on them 
—and our community’s 
feelings about them—is 
essential. With that in 
mind, the September 
meeting will provide 
updates on several issues. 
and projects:
Police Report: The Police 
believe they have some 
breaks in the spate of serious incidents that have plagued 
our usually safe and quiet neighborhood in the past year. 
Georgetown University’s 10-Year Campus Plan: It shouldn’t 
be news to anyone that all the neighborhoods surrounding 
Georgetown—the FCCA, Burlieth, and Georgetown—are 
all strongly opposed to various aspects of Georgetown’s 
plan. FCCA President Bob Avery will give us an update on 
how the fight stands. 
St. Patrick’s Sports Facilities construction on Foxhall Rd: 
You’ve probably seen the mountains of earth being moved 
about. A representative from St. Patrick’s will update us 
on what is being built, and the scheduling the potentially 
disruptive reconfiguration of Foxhall Road to allow for a 
new turning lane and other modifications.
Foxhall Ridge: The Riverside Hospital has been closed for 
years now. Canal Parc, an earlier project of rather dense 
up-market townhouses, didn’t go ahead despite approval 
by the Zoning Commission. Foxhall Ridge is now under 
construction, following the Canal Parc plan. We hope to 
have a representative give us a brief update on the project.  
German Embassy Reconstruction: The German Embassy 
on Reservoir Road is in the beginning phase of a major 
overhaul. Stefan Laetsch, Head of Administration at the 
German Embassy, will also join us at the September 21 
General Meeting to answer any questions community 
members may have.

CALENDAR
FCCA General Meeting 
Wednesday, Sept. 21  

at 7 PM 
Hardy Rec Center

Updates on Development 
Projects in the Area

Call Bob Avery to arrange  
a ride, if needed.

?
Foxhall Fright  

Halloween Party 
Saturday, October 29 

3 to 5 PM Rain or Shine

?
Our next meeting will be 

Wed., November 16

Status Update on FCCA Efforts  
to Oppose Parts of GU’s Plan  
The most recent meeting of the 
Zoning Commission was on June 
20. At this relatively short meeting, 
the Zoning Commission agreed to 
postpone the community associations’ 
cross-examination of Georgetown 
University’s representatives. Part 
of the reason for this delay was to 
give GU time to collect traffic data in 
September when classes 
are in session in order to 
prepare a supplemental 
traffic study. GU’s 
representative also 
expressed a desire to 
work with the community 
associations and other 
parties in an effort to 
address opposition to 
GU’s 2010-2020 campus 
plan. Thus far, the FCCA 
has not been contacted 
by GU. 

The next meeting of 
the Zoning Commission 
is presently scheduled 
for November 17 at 6 
PM, the day after the 
FCCA November general 
membership meeting. At 
the Zoning Commission, 
we expect the 
Community Association 
of Georgetown, Burleith 
Citizen’s Association, and FCCA 
will cross examine Georgetown 
University’s representatives on their 
campus plan. 

Please attend our September 
and November meetings for all the 
latest news regarding this important 
multifaceted community issue.

The FCCA listserve  
is now up and running!

?
See article on page 4  
Join to get up-to-date 

information on a range of 
local issues. Joining is fast, 

easy and free!



FCCA Administrative Board
Bob Avery, President
338-3834
ravery@starpower.net
Jessie Kane, Secretary
333-2788 
jmkane87@aol.com
Hulit Pressley Taylor, Treasurer
625-0203
hulitpaul@comcast.net

FCCA Board Members
When possible, please contact the 
appropriate FCCA Board Member directly to 
discuss issues and concerns—Focus Areas 
are listed after the board member’s name.  
General issues can go to Bob Avery, the 
Board President. 
Bob Avery, Policing Liaison & Crime
338-3834, ravery@starpower.net
John Bray, Membership and  
GU Loop Road Liaison
337-4115, jlbray@verizon.net
David Buchanan,  
Friends of Hardy Liaison 
342-5616, dmbuchanan@gmail.com
Camille Comeau-Herbert,  
Traffic and Colony Hill
625-1205, camillecomeau@gmail.com
Tom DeMuth, At Large 
248-0251, tomdem1@msn.com
Paul DonVito,  
Historic Preservation & Listserve Liaison
625-0329, pauldonvito@rcn.com
Ann Haas, At Large
333-2635 , ann_haas@fws.gov
Caitlin Mackenzie,  
Young Families Liaison
333-3126, mackenziecl@verizon.net
Sara Paulson, Aging-in-Place &  
Palisades Village Liaison
333-0797, sara.paulson@gmail.com
Scott Polk, At Large
256-5640, scottpolk@longandfoster.com
Andy Reuter, At Large
H536-4895, Cell 664-6107 
areuter@qedgrouplic.com or
cyberrottie@yahoo.com 
Pete Ross, At Large
246-0000 (cell), pete@ross-usa.com
Cheryl Tlam, Newsletter
tlam.foster@gmail.com
Peter Van Allen, Schools Liaison
333-0586, peter@vanallen.org
Karen Volker, At Large
957-9554, karenvolker55@gmail.com
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Scheduled BZA Meetings
Share comments and concerns so they 
can be aired at the Board of Zoning 
meetings—public meetings that 
institutions are required to schedule 
with local communities according 
to their agreements with the BZA. 
Email or call Ann Haas. 
Georgetown Day: 6:30 p.m. on Tues., 
December 13, 2011 and March 13, 
and May 8, 2012. All meetings at Q 
and MacArthur. 
Lab School: 6 p.m. on Tuesdays: Sept. 
20, 2011 and Jan. 10, Feb. 28 and May 
15, 2012 at Foxhall & Q.
ANC3D: Advisory Neighborhood 
Commission 3D meets the first 
Wednesday of the month at 7 p.m. at 
Sibley Hospital. 2011 meetings are 
scheduled for October 5, November 2, 
and December 7. 

FCCA Newsletter Submissions 
Send items for the next newsletter, 
which is now planned for November 
16, to the editor at tlam.foster@
gmail.com by October 31 Generally 
submissions should be under 300 
words, but longer pieces may run by 
advance arrangement. 

Notes from the June 22  
FCCA General Meeting
Bob Avery, FCCA President, 
reported on the status of the FCCA 
opposition to GU’s 10-Year Plan. 
Bob began by acknowledging Conrad 
DeWitte who served as a pro bono 
attorney, assisting in the preparation 
of cross examination at City Zoning 
Hearings. At the last hearings, Bob 
stated that GU had not demonstrated 
any meaningful defense on the 
matters before them relative to the 
over-saturation with GU students in 
the neighborhoods of Burleith and 
West Georgetown. Twenty percent 
of GU’s undergraduate students live 
in these neighborhoods, and many 
homeowners feel overwhelmed. 
They expressed sentiment that 
GU’s administration has done little 

to monitor its students and has 
mismanaged its relationship with the 
community.

The two main issues that crystallize 
FCCA’s opposition are:  
1. GU is threatening to increase the 
graduate student population by twenty 
percent. FCCA has joined groups in 
Burleith and West Georgetown to 
oppose this effort.  
2. The Loop Road. GU wants its main 
campus entry to be on Canal Road 
and a “Loop Road” near the edge of 
the Glover Archbold Park with buses 
running every fifteen minutes from 
4:15 am to midnight. FCCA has 
proposed an alternate route directing 
all traffic into the center of campus.

GU has the burden of proof at this 
time and has asked for a continuance 
until after Labor Day. By a vote, the 
members present empowered Bob to 
negotiate on this issue with GU but 
not to sign off on anything.

The police reported a thirty-five 
percent reduction in crime during 
the last year in our area. Nonetheless, 
there has been a recent surge in crime 
with three stolen autos and three 
burglaries, all through unlocked doors 
and windows.

An FCCA List Serve was approved. 
This will serve as a way to post 
community messages and a proactive 
way to get emails sent. Paul DonVito 
will monitor this and put it on the 
FCCA website. 

Mary Rollefson presented the 
proposal to make the alley between 
Q Place and Q Street across from the 
Hardy Recreation Center a “Green 
Alley” to mitigate the effect of storm 
water rushing through and causing 
erosion, and to make the alley safe for 
pedestrians. A grant has been awarded 
and work is expected to begin soon.
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Nominations for the FCCA Board 
The FCCA Board of Directors will be 
elected at our November 16th General 
meeting. 

We would like to have each of the 
FCCA neighborhoods represented on 
the Board. However, to accomplish 
this we particularly need members 
who live along MacArthur and/or 
south of the Boulevard.

Directors serve a one-year term, 
must be a member of the FCCA and 
live within the FCCA geographic 
area. The Board meets once a month, 
usually the last Sunday. Each Director 
assumes responsibility for an area of 
interest, such as police liaison, school 
liaison, traffic concerns, development, 
etc. The Board as a whole sets the 
agenda for the membership meetings 
and acts in lieu of the membership 
when issues arise that require 
immediate action. 

Being on the Board is a great way 
to keep abreast of what’s happening 
in the neighborhood, to meet new 
people, and to make a difference 
in your community. Thank you for 
considering it!

If you are interested in serving on 
the FCCA Board of Directors or 
know of someone who would, please 
contact Bob Avery, Board President, at 
338-3834 for more information.

Who You Gonna Call?
City-Wide Call Center  
To request free bulk trash pickups, 
report dumping in alleys, rat problems, 
and a host of other issues, call 311.
DC Animal Shelter 576-6664
Police and Fire Departments 
Call 911 for all emergencies and  
non-emergency Police matters.
PEPCO 
Power Outages 877-737-2662 
Street Lights Out 269-0855.
Washington Gas 624-6049 
Our Ward 3 City Council  
Member Mary Cheh 
mcheh@dccouncil.us
Our ANC Commissioners, Ann Heuer 
and Ann Haas
aheuer3344@earthlink.net
annhaas@me.com
Illegally Parked Cars 
Report cars obstructing sidewalks or  
displaying suspicious guest parking 
permits by calling 311.  
Note: D.C. law requires people who 
live in the city for more than 30 days 
to register their cars with the D.C. 
Department of Motor Vehicles or face 
a $100 ticket every day. This applies to 
cars parked on private property as well 
as on streets.
Questionable Construction Projects 
To report construction proceeding 
without required permits or that 
appears to violate code, call DCRA 
at 202-442-4400 and they will send 
an inspector very quickly. For work 
that appears to be contrary to the 
guidelines in the Historic District 
call Anne Brockett, 202-442-8842 or 
anne.brockett@dc.gov.
Georgetown 24/7 Community Hotline 
Report student activities that 
negatively impact our community at 
687-4813. Or call Linda Greenan and 
discuss the issue at 687-5677 during 
office hours. Please also send an email 
regarding the issue to the FCCA. 

Join Neighbors for a Paddle and 
Picnic on Potomac Sat., Oct. 1
Chris Brown

On Saturday, Oct 1, the Washington 
Canoe Club (WCC) will be hosting 
neighbors from Foxhall for a chance to 
paddle and picnic next to the Potomac 
River. The 106-year-old club, less than 
a mile’s walk from most of Foxhall at 
3700 Water Street , gives access to one 
of the great assets of our community, 
the Potomac. The club is a place for 
paddling and swimming (in season) 
and occupies an historic building; it is 
a wonderful, quiet place by the river 
to picnic, read, and relax, and also has 
many paddling and racing programs 
for all ages.

Join hosts Chris Brown and Mary 
Rollefson (Foxhall residents and 
WCC members) on Saturday, October 
1, from 4 to 7 p.m., for a chance to 
paddle (canoes and kayaks provided); a 
picnic supper supplied by the club will 
follow. It’s a family event: children 
welcome. Space is limited to 20, so 
first-come, first served. Rain date 
is Sunday, Oct 2. If interested, give 
us a call (202) 333-0947 or email 
maryrollefson@starpower.net or 
chrisbrown@starpower.net to reserve 
a space.

Calling All Foxhall Village Artists
Chris Aninos

Be part of something new and help 
create opportunities and events that 
gain exposure and build excitement 
about our Village Artists. Gather 
and brainstorm, bring a sample of 
your art/wares, and help develop The 
Foxhall Village Artist Collective.

The first planning meeting will be 
held on Wednesday September 28, 
2011 at 7:30 PM at 4454 Q Street 
(upper Q street circle). Questions or 
ideas, please contact Chris Anninos at 
202.607.9266.
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Before Trying to Enter Your 
House, a Thief Looks for…
Newspapers on your walkway; 
packages, mail and flyers by your front 
door; a purse, wallet, cell phone, keys 
in view through a window; a front 
door that’s wide open, especially if 
there’s no screen/storm door; unlocked 
windows; no lights on; uncut grass and 
hedges; and weeds and ivy growing 
over walkways and steps.

A thief will also try to open doors 
and windows and just walk/climb in.  
To prevent this:
•	 Install window blocks to prevent 
windows being fully opened
•	 Use a block to prevent sliding doors 
from being opened
•	 Use a deadbolt lock on your front 
and back doors.
•	 Turn on your alarm system, if you 
have one.

Whether you’re home or not, keep 
lights on timers, keep the porch 
light on, keep a radio or TV on.  Let 
would-be robbers think you might be 
home and thus a robbery would be too 
risky.

Keep the front and back of your 
property cared for and eliminate 
hiding places. You might also consider 
installing a motion detector light and/
or an alarm system.

When you’re away, even if it’s just 
for one night, ask a neighbor to pick 
up your papers and mail. If you’ll 
be out of town for a length of time, 
you can stop paper delivery and 
have the Post Office hold your mail. 
You can also request that the police 
department check your property 
periodically. Contact Officer McElwee 
at Anthoney.Mcelwee@dc.gov. 

Nothing will make you 100% safe, 
but there are many things you can do 
to deter a thief.

Welcome New Neighbors,  
Permanent and Temporary
This is a very welcoming neighborhod 
with a great mix of residents from 
the very young to the very old. It 
is, however, a strongly residential 
neighborhood, and “we have our 
standards.” Please note:
Loud Parties: We all like parties too, 
but please note that it is “unlawful 
for a person to make an unreasonably 
loud noise between 10 p.m. and 7 
a.m. that is likely to annoy or disturb 
one or more other persons in their 
residences.” The penalty for violation 
of this law? 90 days in jail and/or 
a $500 fine! Harsh! Neighbors are 
considerate if they give you a warning 
that you are disturbing them, but 
hosts need to make sure their parties 
don’t disturb neighbors. Talk first, but 
report problems to 911.
Enjoy Hardy Field: The field is a 
wonderful resource but use by over 10 
people for an hour or more requires 
a permit from Parks and Recreation. 
You can do it online. The field gets a 
lot of use so please be considerate with 
leashed pets and cleanup. No alcohol. 
We Need Our Sidewalks: There are a 
lot of walkers in this neighborhood. 
Please don’t park in driveways so you 
block the sidewalk, and make sure to 
get a shovel before the snow flies. It 
is all—students included!—residents’ 
responsibility to shovel their sidewalks 
in front of residences soon after 
snowfalls. 
Parking Permits: Note that parking 
“reciprocity” permits (for residents 
who wish to retain out-of-state 
registration for any reason) are not 
granted in this area. To park on the 
street, you must register your car in 
the District of Columbia.  
Trash: Please call 311 for free bulk 
trash pickup of unwanted over-sized 
items and put regular trash out only 
on designated days in supercans to 
help us control rats and vermin. The 
city is fantastic about making these 
pickups.

2nd District Citizens Police  
Advisory Awards Banquet  
Sept 22: Tickets Available
On Thursday, September 22, the 2nd 
District Citizens Police Advisory 
Council (2D CAC) is sponsoring 
an Awards Banquet to recognize 
officers and civilians who have 
exhibited exemplary public safety-
related service to the community this 
past year—including our own PSA 
205—at Maggiano’s Little Italy, 
5333 Wisconsin Avenue, NW, in 
Friendship Heights, from 6:00 pm to 
10:00 pm. The Awards Banquet will 
include a social hour from 6:00 to 
7:00 pm, followed by appetizers and 
dinner. The ceremonies, including the 
award presentations, will begin after 
dinner and conclude around 9:00 pm, 
with dessert to follow. The menu will 
include calamari fritte, bruschetta, 
salad, four cheese ravioli with tomato 
sauce, tilapia, fresh asparagus, garlic 
mashed potatoes, profiteroles, apple 
costada with vanilla ice cream, and 
regular and decaffeinated coffee and 
tea. Wine, soft drinks, and iced tea 
will be available with dinner for 
no charge. There will be a cash bar 
before dinner. Anyone interested in 
purchasing tickets should contact 
FCCA police liaison Bob Avery at 
ravery@starpower.net or 338-3834.

HELP REDUCE CAR BREAK-INS  
IN OUR AREA!

You and your guests can protect 
yourselves, and make the whole 
area less attractive to the thieves 
who prowl the city’s cars:

1. Leave NOTHING of value visible 
in your car. Even a pile of junk 
greatly increases the odds your 
window will be bashed in. 

2. Lock you car. Set your alarm.

3. Report car prowlers.
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Deleting a Message: To delete a 
message you have posted, select the 
message from the home screen and 
then press the Delete button at the 
bottom of the screen. 

If anyone needs technical help, ask 
Lisa Maco at lisa.maco@me.com

FCCA LISTSERVE FAQS:
Do you have to be an FCCA member to 
join the listserve? No! 
Do you need to live in the FCCA area 
to join the listserve? Generally yes, 
but is subject to the discretion of the 
moderators. Ask. 
Do you have options on what 
messages you receive and how often? 
Yes. There are controls on the yahoo 
site, and you can always change your 
preferences.
Is it worthwhile? It will take awhile 
to grow and become a truly rich 
community resource but the Board 
strongly believes that the answer is 
an unqualified “Yes!” Based on the 
popularity and usefulness of the 
Palisades listserve, we believe that an 
FCCA listserve will fill an important 
niche for very local and up-to-date 
information on a range of issues and 
emergencies.
What is the relationship of the  
FCCAListserve to the FCCA? 
The listserve is under the auspices of 
the FCCA and its elected volunteer 
Board, but the Board is not running or 
moderating it. FCCA Board Member 
Paul DonVito serves as a liaison 
between the Board and the listserve 
moderator volunteers, who are 
otherwise doing this independently on 
their own initiative.
Thanks to Charlotte, Jan and Lisa! 

an email message when a Moderator 
approves your membership so you can 
read and post messages. 
Getting Messages: Yahoo gives you 
options on how you get fccalistserve 
message: 1: Receive an email whenever 
there’s a new post. This keeps you 
most up to date for breaking issues, 
but also can fill up your email “inbox”. 
2: Get a daily summary email with all 
the posts made in the last 24 hours. 
You can scroll down to read any that 
interest you. 3: Get no emails at 
all— you go to yahoogroups to read 
fccalistserve messages. Which is right 
for you? It depends. If you want to 
know immediately that a threatening 
situation has been spotted in the 
neighborhood or that someone is 
giving away free money, opt for the 
instant emails. If you only want to be 
able to research the database, opt for 
no emails. Most people seem to prefer 
daily summary emails. 
Read a Message: When go to the 
fccalistserve group, you will see the 
Home screen, with all messages for 
the last seven days. Click on the blue 
subject line and the entire message 
will be displayed with the date it was 
posted, and author.
Reply to a Message: Hit the Reply 
button and an input screen appears. 
Type your text into the text box above 
the original message. Hit Send and a 
confirmation screen is displayed.
Post a Message: There are two ways 
to post a message to the FCCA 
listserve: 1. By sending an email to 
fccalistserve@yahoogroups.com.  
2: From the FCCA listserve page.  
To post a message from within the 
FCCA listserve page, select Post under 
the Messages heading in the left-hand 
sidebar. Enter a short description in 
the subject box and the rest of your 
message in the main box. Be sure to 
include your first name and street 
name in the body of the message. 
Press Send. Using either method, a 
moderator must approve the message 
before it shows up on the list serve.

JOIN THE NEW FCCALISTSERVE!
The FCCA listserve is up and running 
thanks to Charlotte DonVito, Lisa 
Maco, and Jan Smart, who are 
administering and managing the 
FCCA electronic bulletin board 
where subscribers can post and receive 
a wide variety of information. The 
FCCA listserve exists to facilitate 
communication about events and 
items of interest to the residents and 
businesses of the FCCA community. 
Postings that directly concern life 
within the FCCA boundaries are 
preferred, but certain broader, 
citywide issues are also appropriate. 
Spam of any kind will not be 
tolerated, and such postings will 
get the poster banned from the list-
serve. Postings by residents such as 
“house for rent” or “car for sale” are 
permitted, but commercial postings 
(including political ads) are not. 
Although a lively exchange of ideas 
about issues affecting our community 
is encouraged, all communication 
should be polite and respectful in 
tone and content. Postings are not 
anonymous and must include your 
street and a user name, but not a 
complete address. 
Complete step-by-step instructions 
for joining the FCCA Listserve are 
available on our www.foxhall.org home 
page as a tutorial PDF document. 
The short version is:
Create a Yahoo account with a user 
ID and password if you don’t already 
have one at www.yahoo.com. Your ID 
allows you to log in to Yahoo.com and 
search for the FCCA Listserve. The 
ID you create is the name that shows 
up on any messages you post.
Join the FCCAlistserve. Scroll down to 
the heading More Yahoo! Sites. Select 
Groups to see the Yahoo! Groups page. 
Type fccalistserve in the search field 
and select Join This Group when the 
name appears. A request is then sent 
to our Moderators, who will approve 
your membership. You will receive 



Ever wonder about the tunnel 
under the Canal at the river end 
of Glover Archbold Park?
Cheryl Tlam

Every time I’ve passed through the 
tunnel, I’ve wondered at its age 
and purpose. It’s a rather elaborate 
structure just to get pedestrians 
across the canal—the simple 
solution obviously would be a simple 
pedestrian bridge. And it seems older 
than time, but why was it built? The 
answer lies in the history of the Foxall 
Foundry, which used to sit along the 
Potomac near the tunnel.  

The Foxall Foundry (called at 
various times the Columbia Foundry), 
was active through the war-torn 
period of 1800 to 1854 and was one 
of the most important industries 
in Washington in its time. In its 
early days, it was the young federal 
government’s only supplier of 
quality guns. Few records remain, 
however, that provide details about 
the facility, which was developed 
with state-of-the-art technology 
by Henry Foxall when the U.S. 
government moved to Washington 
from Philadelphia. Foxall, a 
prominent English iron-foundry 
owner, owned earlier foundries in 
Philadelphia that primarily cast 
agricultural implements. He moved 
his business from Philadalphia to 
Washington at the behest of Thomas 
Jefferson, specifically to produce 
cannon, shot, and carriages for the 
federal government as a patriotic 
venture. Though details about the 
site are scarce, by 1803 there was 
a blast furnace, a boring mill, and 
three other buildings. The boring 
mill was powered by a water wheel, 
using Foundry Branch. The foundry 
continued to be enlarged after 1803. 
An 1836 account described it thusly:

“It is situated on the northern margin 
of the River Potomac about a mile 
above the western limit of the City of 
Washington. There is good navigation 

for vessels of two to three hundred tons 
to the spot. On it are erected a number 
of substantial and capacious buildings of 
stone and brick, conveniently arranged 
and furnished with the requisite water 
wheels, machinery, implement, and tools 
for carrying on actively the different 
branches of the work in which the 
establishment is engaged. It binds on 
the river and has deep water touching it 
for upwards of seven hundred feet. The 
Canal pervades it for a distance of about 
eight hundred feet. And extensive wharf 
on the ridges side gives the facility of 
loading and taking off from large vessels 
everything from or to the tidewaters of 
the Chesapeake or seawards. The banks of 
the Canal in the interior of the site afford 
the same advantages on both sides of it 
for what my come from or be sent to the 
upper country. 

“…A capacious and lofty casing 
house of stone, containing four large air 
furnaces with double stacks; an extensive 
moulding floor; deep pit for casting 
canon; drying room, with iron doors, for 
baking gunmoulds; three powerful cranes, 
fitted with the requisite iron pinions, 
sleeves, and chains; a room for preparing 
moulding material; iron railway and 
carriage for moving fans in and out of 
the drying room; railway and carriage for 
transporting same from the casting house 
to the boring mill. …”

According to this report, the facility 
at that time consisted of a great many 
impressive buildings and industrial 
facilities that could produce up to nine 
cannons at one time. 

Foxall’s cannons were used in the 
War of 1812 on land and on ships. 
They were used in many frontier 
expeditions, and the foundry was a 
key target of the British when they 
attacked Washington. Only a severe 
storm prevented the British making 
it past Georgetown to destroy the 
foundry.

Henry Foxall sold the foundry 
to John Mason in December 1815. 
Mason continued to have a near 
monopoly on government ordnance 

of the types it produced until 1816, 
when competing foundries began to 
come on line in other areas and the 
U.S. government moved towards 
competitive defense contract bidding. 
Though very successful throughout the 
1820s, by 1835 under the aging Mason’s 
leadership the foundry failed to keep 
pace with technological developments 
or maintaining the quality standards 
for which it had become widely known. 
Mason sought to sell the foundry to 
the government as a national foundry. 
In one document related to that 
attempt, Mason discussed his relatively 
few major improvements to the site, 
including an access road under the new 
Cheseapeake and Ohio Canal. The 
Canal was begun in 1824. The first 
26-mile-long section, from Georgetown 
to Seneca, had opened that same year 
in 1831. So that is the history of the 
tunnel: it was built around 1831 as part 
of the Foxall Foundry. The foundry 
continued to operate until 1854, but 
on a much reduced scale after Mason’s 
death in 1849 at the age of 83. 

-- 
Drawn from The Foxall-Columbia 
Foundry: An Early Defense Contractor 
in Georgetown by Louis F. Gorr, 
a document delivered before the 
Columbia Historical Society on 
April 18, 1972. The document can be 
downloaded from www.jstor.org. 

6     1    T Foxhall News

The Misadventures of Chester Crabson
Tess Carroll and Grace Carroll

Young FCCA residents Tess and Grace 
noted that our newsletter has no 
comics so they submitted their strip, 
The Misadventures of Chester Crabson: 



German Embassy Construction
Karen Volker

The work on the first phase 
(demolition) of the German Embassy 
renovation is now underway and 
proceeding according to schedule. The 
demolition is expected to be completed 
in December and will be followed by 
a short lull in activity before actual 
renovation work begins. Embassy 
officials have assured us that all areas 
where there are hazardous materials 
(either from asbestos or exposed 
lead paint) are being sealed off and 
handled according to U.S. building 
and construction regulations. To date, 
there has been minimal disruption to 
morning or evening rush hour traffic 
and Embassy officials are taking 
steps to ensure minimal disruption 
throughout the entire duration of 
the project. The Embassy was quick 
to respond to some complaints from 
neighbors about day workers arriving 
early and waiting outside the gates 
prior to the beginning of the work 
day. The contractor and subcontractor 
have been notified and have already 
taken remedial action. If anyone 
has any complaints or concerns 
about the construction project at the 
German Embassy, they should feel 
free to contact the German Embassy 
directly at 202-298-4000. Please also 
notify FCCA Board Member Karen 
Volker (karenvolker55@gmail.com) 
so that the board can keep track of 
any complaints and also follow up 
separately with the Embassy. 

FOXHALL FRIGHT 2011
Saturday, October 29, 2011  

Rain or Shine
3 to 5 pm

Save the Date: Our annual neighborhood Halloween party is  
coming right up! Meet at “Q” Street Circle in costume and parade to 

the Hardy Recreation Center for Halloween fun!

wipuzfvsk
3 pm: Costume Parade starts at Q Street Circle (Q & Surrey Lane)

3:30pm: Family-friendly activities, live music, potluck refreshments 
4:30 pm: Pet Costume Parade—dress up yours for fun and prizes!

It’s Potluck! Last names starting with A to F: chips and pretzels; 
 G to L: baked goods; M to R: vegetables and dip; S to Z: fresh fruit. 

Refreshments can be dropped off between 10 am and 2 pm on  
October 29 at the Hardy Recreation Center.  

FCCA and Friends of Hardy will provide drinks, hotdogs and treats. 

Volunteers needed to help with face-painting, pumpkin decorating, 
and pet costume contest. Other activity ideas welcome!  

Please call or e-mail Caitlin at 202-577-8770 
caitlin.mackenzie@verizon.net to volunteer. Thank you!  

This is a great opportunity for middle school and high school  
students; four adult volunteers needed to head-up activities.

Note that there won’t be an FCCA newsletter in October so clip this and 
save! Check for Foxhall Fright Updates at www.foxhall.org or the new Yahoo 
groups, FCCAlistserve. For those on the FCCA email list, we’ll send out a 

reminder. To get added to that list, email Bob Avery at ravery@starpower.net

acghmnoqt
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The Misadventures of Chester Crabson
Tess Carroll and Grace Carroll

Parents: please clip & save!
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Membership Form for the 2011 Calendar Year
To vote at meetings, members must reside within FCCA area, be present, and be over 18 years of age.
Memberships are for the calendar year. Please make checks out to the Foxhall Community Citizens Association.  
Send to FCCA/Hulit Taylor at 1713 Surrey Lane NW, Washington, DC 20007 or bring to a meeting!

“Booster” Memberships	 Standard Memberships
	 $250 Patron (up to two votes)		  $25 Household (up to two votes)
	 $100 Advocate (up to two votes) 		  $15 Senior household (up to two votes)
	 $50 Sponsor (up to two votes)		  $25 Non-Resident (no votes)
	 Donation $ 	
Names (LAST, First, as you wish listing to appear—neatness counts. Example: DOE, Jane & John Smith) 

Complete Mailing Address				      Home Phone	

Email address for FCCA updates—our list is never shared. 

Thanks to FCCA  
Members as of Aug. 31
Patron
DeWitte, Conrad
Georgetown Day School, 
Iwanicki, Michael & Germana
Kern, Melissa &  Bill Deegan
Lab School of Washington DC, 
Ross, Marsha & Pete
Advocate
Avery, Robert & Katherine Samolyk
Fishkin, Nate & Jane
Lawson, Mallory
Monsanto, Lisa-Marie C.
Parsons, Don & Cristina
Pastor, Robert & Margaret
Paulson, Sara & Arne
Polk, Scott & Karen
Rankin, Douglas & Mary
Reuter, Andrew
Rippeteau, Darrel & Judith
Scher, Barry & Olga
Schubert, Jane & Robert Woolfolk
Squires, Greg & Margot
Teller, Roger & Susan May
Vardaman, Jack & Marianne
Walker , Audrey & David
Sponsor
Bicknell , Noel & Caitlin MacKenzie
Bowers, Joel & Sue
Brinkley, Jessie & Bruce Bunting
Brown, Bill & Pat
Butterworth, Charles & Deborah
Christie, Jeff & Paula
Cogar, Joanne
Conn, Dick & Jackie
Gale, Terumi
Garmong, Sydney & Mark Barry
Kentz, Andrew & Ellen
Latta, Hans & Rachel
Loukas, S. Paul & Linda
Maco, Lisa & Paul
Milam, Sally & Jim
Oblaender, Carsten & Britta
O’Hara, Katie & Jim
Parke, Margaret Rebok
Ross, Malcolm & Daphne R.
Smith, Robert & Joan
Tucker, Gene & Dolly
Van Allen, Barbara & Peter
Household
Alderete, Albert & Monique
Ambrose, Eddie & Caroline
Andonyadis, Avyeris & Elly
Anninos, Paul & Christine
Anonymous,

Arundel, Tom & Kara
Assuras, Thalia & Mike Johnson
Atkinson, Graham & Jeannette 

Rivera
Atwater, Sally
Ayers, Darrell & Mary Jane
Bahor, Raymond
Bailey, Michael & Mari
Barton, Terry & Jay
Bateson, William & Martha
Blakely, Judith
Bond, Garland (“Boo”) & Jodi
Bourdaud’hui, Robert & Susan
Boyd, Henry Lee & Joseph 

Goodman
Bray, John & Leslie
Brown, Chris & Mary Rollefson
Buck, Molly
Casstevens, Kay
Corkran, Scott & Kelsi
Cornoni, Vanessa & Paul
Crooke, Elliott & Victoria
Crow, John M. & Mary Pat Hayes-

Crow
DeMuth, Tom & Janet Mann
DonVito, Paul & Charlotte
Duenwald, Christoph & Angelique 

Deplaa
Elting, Maureen & Jeffrey
Farrell, Janet
Foss, Holly
Foster, Stephen M.
Frederick, Jennifer & Scott
Garcia-Grinan, Ileana
Gaughan, Mary
Gentile, Nancyellen
Gillis, Richard & Carol
Glassman, Jeffrey & Elana
Gore, Jill
Gospodinova, Tanya
Griffin, MaryAnn
Gustafson, Dan & Kitty
Guttmann, Ron
Haas, Ann
Hafez, Ziad & Aida
Harbold, Mike & Alexandra
Harburger, Patti
Higgins, Jim & Barbara
Hirshon Family, 
Holdren, Henry & Megan
Holliday, Katrina & Khaled 

Rabbani
Horvath, Adam &  

Christina Pearson
Humphries, Kim & Fred
Hurt, Adrienne
Ives, Donna & Gerry 
Jablon, Cara & Robert

Jewett, Richard
Johnson, Doug & Sara
Josey, Ron & Marisse
Kaye, Bill & Ann
Kenney , Bette G.
Kilby, Gene & Christine
Kim, Hoonae
Klusman, Susan & Larry
Kroon, Barry & Brandie
Kruvant, Ken & Cathy
Lanman, Charlie & Mary
Lawson, London & Christine 

Harada
Levison, Carol & Fred
Lion, Andra
Lyle, Edward 
Merino, Jose & Julieta Caride
Michaels, Judith
Miliaras , Saskia & Chrysanthos
Miodovnik, Victoria & Menachem
Monahan, Jason & Patricia
Murphy, Vivian
Myers, Steven & Margaret
Nash, Janet
Nichols, Carl & Maria Acebal
Nicholson, John & Marnie
Nielsen, Walter & Nancy McCaleb
Nobbs, Catherine & Nick
O’Connell, Michael & Bob 

Mikolitch
Orlove, Deborah & Brett
Overend, Patricia
Packard, Merlin
Peasley, Carol
Philipovich, 
Phillips, Laura & Jared Cornfeld
Popkin , Richard & Karol
Ratigan, Elizabeth 
Reed, David A & Gary Goodsell
Reznek, Sarah & Babette Pennay
Rovani, Yves & Evelyne
Sakazaki, Melody
Schellinger, Dieter & Jessie Kane
Seltzer, George & Dianne
Shaw, Sarah
Shutzer, Jamie & Jenny Morgan
Silard, Kelly & Debbie
Sloan, David 
Smart, Janice 
Smith, Dorothy
Snider, Sarah & Steven
Stroh, Graham & Eryn
Taylor, Paul & Hulit
Tersoff, Janet & William Poole
Thomas, David & Marjana Martinic
Tlam, Cheryl & Harold Foster
Tobey, Stephen & Julie Haidemenos
Umbdenstock, Rich & Barb
Vicini , Stefano & Mariarita 
Volker, Karen & Kurt
Ward, Paul & Rick Roldan

Watts, Russell & Sunny
Whitman, Cameron
Wood, Lisa
Youtcheff, Jack & Heloise
Senior
Beg, Joan
Bhagat, Ved & Sudesh
Borras, Caridad
Bray, Howard
Chhabra, Harbans & Satpal
Corrado, Barbara & Ernest
de Butts, Polly & John Spaulding
Drake, Colette & Avery
Duignan , Carolyn & Milan Valuch
Dunnells, Dick & Geni
Franklin, Edwin & Elizabeth
Green, Karen & Steve Novosel
Greenwood, Bill & Marsha
Greer, Douglas & Annette
Harris, Cory & Randy
Harvey, Barbara S. 
Hass , Patricia 
Herman, Patty
Heyert, Gill & Martin
Kerwin, Connie
Klein, Solange
McAvoy, Chisolm
Mendelsohn, Jack & Micaela
Metcalf, Ruth
Mix, Marilyn B.
Nietfeld, Patricia 
Pierre, Andrew & Joan Root
Portenoy, Winifred & Norman
Reese, Anne H.
Schwartz, Jean Pierre & Helga
Seferian, John & Nancy
Sherman , Claire R. & Stanley M.
Snyder, Arlene & Tim
Staroba, Arden & Frank
Szymkowicz, John & Carol
Tamborini, Susan & George 

Donovan
van Emmerik, Maureen Carty
Velsey, Victoria & Don
Vitry, Luce de
Wilkinson, Ted & Xenia
Williams, Chris
Non-Resident
Groat, Donna & Gary
Lucan, Bob & Alice
Heuer, Ann
Donation
Anninos, Paul & Christine 
McAvoy, Chisolm
Mendelsohn, Jack & Micaela
O’Connell, Michael & Bob 

Mikolitch
Snyder, Arlene & Tim
Ward, Paul & Rick Roldan


